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I dedicate this book to Yaquelin, Andrea, and Carolina, and to all the migrant children who have arrived at our border only to find that Lady Liberty’s torch has been snuffed out; and in respectful memory of those migrant children who, like Jakelin and Felipe, died at journey’s end.


They deserved much better.
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PROLOGUE 


The Most Cruel Law


THE STATE OF THE UNION IS ONE OF THE BIGGEST EVENTS OF the year on Capitol Hill. On that day the most powerful people in Washington gather, alongside the nation’s media, to take stock of where we are as a nation, and where we’re headed. On that self-important night in early 2019, amid all the Senators and Supreme Court Justices, all the TV reporters and celebrity guests, were two humble young women from Guatemala: Albertina and Yaquelin Contreras.1 For most newcomers to the grand marble hallways of Congress, the sights and sounds can be overwhelming. But for this mother and daughter, the change in their surroundings and circumstances were even more striking.


Albertina and Yaquelin are survivors of President Donald Trump’s devastating child separation policy. They came to Capitol Hill to share their story, to bear witness to the brutality of child separation, and to encourage President Trump and Congress to treat refugees seeking asylum with the dignity and respect that all human beings deserve.


Just nine months earlier they had left their home in the small town of Cubulco, about four hours’ drive north of the Guatemalan capital, to escape horrific sexual violence. A rape survivor herself, Albertina was terrified that her eleven-year-old daughter was also going to become a target as she grew into a teenager. After all, she was just a teenager herself when she gave birth to Yaquelin. Either the local street gang would force her daughter to become a sex slave, or she would be collecting extortion cash for the gang. If they refused, the gang would simply kill one of them. If they complied, her daughter faced a future of rape and beatings just like her own. The decision to leave was painful. She could save only one of her three children. So she chose the most vulnerable, leaving behind her two sons, who are just four and nine years old, with her sister.


They borrowed the cash to pay the smugglers: $6,500 for the two of them to travel north, through the exhaustion, hunger, and the constant fear of the drug cartels, before reaching the bridge over the Rio Grande that is the border crossing between Ciudad Juárez, Mexico, and El Paso, Texas. They tried three times to enter the United States to claim asylum, but guards would stop them in the middle of the bridge.


“They told us the bridge is only there for people crossing legally,” she told me. “So we were forced to find another place to cross into the United States.”


Going back to Guatemala was not an option: The local gang knew they had defied them by leaving, and their return would only make them a target of violence and extortion. The gangs do not want their neighbors to know that anyone can simply leave to escape their reign of terror.


But as they tried to find another way across the border, they were abducted by another cartel. For hours they thought they were going to die. If you don’t pay the coyotes additional cash, your choices are very limited if you want to survive. Albertina and Yaquelin have never told the story of what happened in those hours. All they would say is that they were barely alive: It was as if they were dead already.2


Albertina and Yaquelin finally crossed the Rio Grande on their own and were immediately arrested by Border Patrol officers. “You’re animals” were the first words they heard when they set foot in the United States. “We don’t want to see more immigrants here.”


That was when they faced an entirely new and unexpected horror. For eight hours they were confined in an ice-cold holding cell, known to migrants as una hielera—an icebox—with just a space blanket to keep them warm. Then came the official interview for the twenty-seven-year-old mother and her eleven-year-old daughter.


“We did the interview and one of the men told me we’re going to be separated and that I was going to prison to pay for the crime of coming here,” she said. “I never expected they would separate children from parents. As a mother, that was something I never expected. It was cruel.”


Her daughter watched as they shackled her mother’s wrists, ankles, and waist, and took her away. “All I could think was how sad it was,” said Yaquelin. “My mother wasn’t a criminal. All she was trying to do was find a way to give me a better future.”


For two months they knew nothing about each other’s condition or location. Albertina was sent to El Paso county jail, which she described as “a place of terror,” where she was kept in solitary confinement for roughly a week. Her daughter was sent to a detention center with other girls separated from their parents. “All the girls worried about what would happen to our parents,” she said. “We all cried.”


Albertina was released on the same day a judge ordered the immediate end to Trump’s policy of ripping children away from their parents, as well as the rapid reunification of families. But Yaquelin was 800 miles away at a child prison run by a government contractor in San Benito, Texas, in the Rio Grande Valley. Trump officials initially refused to reunite her with her mother, saying that Albertina needed to pass what they called a “parental fitness assessment.” Albertina moved to a town near Nashville, Tennessee, and with the help of a pro bono lawyer, she challenged their decision and won her daughter’s release.


Eventually they were reunited at the Nashville airport, and a group of well-wishers gave them the welcome they deserved.


Now, six months after their reunion, they were my special guests in Washington, sitting in the same House chamber where the man who separated them would be speaking to the nation.


I asked them: If they could tell Donald Trump one thing, what would they say?


“Separating kids from parents is the most cruel law I have ever seen,” said Yaquelin. “It’s not just. It’s not right that we were treated this way.”


* * *


This “most cruel” law, Trump’s child separation policy, makes me think about terrible situations around the world in which children are the targets or the victims. I’ve witnessed a number of them. I’ll never forget meeting three mothers from Sudan at a refugee camp in Kenya. Each carried her baby. One baby was dying of malaria. A second was dying of AIDS. The third was dying of malnutrition. Nor can I forget visiting a room of women at a refugee camp in Bangladesh, who told me how the Burmese government had burned their homes down around them, killed their children and husbands, and raped them and their daughters.


But the horror of child separation is not some evil perpetrated in a vicious civil war or a national campaign of genocide by a dictator in some far-off land.


It is here, in America. It is perpetrated by our government, with our resources, on our land. It is the centerpiece of Trump’s war on migrant children. Trump’s war includes child separation, cages, family internment camps, border blockades, and a network of child prisons on American soil that as of December 2018 held 15,000 migrant children.


If this was happening somewhere else, we would shake our heads in disbelief. Congress would pass resolutions condemning the policy and the practice. Human rights leaders would call for economic sanctions or boycotts. We would all wonder how any nation could go so far off track.


But this travesty is here, in our nation. Our beloved United States of America. Even if some people refuse to believe it—even if it sounds too shocking to be true—we need to confront the reality of what Donald Trump and his administration have done in the name of the American people. No one else will fix this. This responsibility is ours. We in America must be the ones to shine a light on it, and put an end to it.


This issue is deeply personal for me. I was raised to believe in the great American enterprise of equality and opportunity for all, and to believe that every individual merits being treated with respect and dignity. When my government, with my tax money, deliberately injures migrant children, I am going to fight to defend those children in every way I can. When my government lies to the American people, I am going to seek to share the truth.


We, the American people, must not stand idle while this profound injustice continues. Let us use all the power inherent in our “We the People” republic to restore accountability and decency.


America is better than this!
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CHILD SEPARATION
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ON A SUNNY DAY IN MAY 2018, U.S. ATTORNEY GENERAL JEFF Sessions traveled to the fenced beach that separates San Diego, California, from Tijuana, Mexico. He spoke from behind a large round seal of the Department of Homeland Security mounted on a stocky wooden lectern, against the backdrop of the high, slatted steel bars of the border fence that slices through the sand and dips toward the ocean.


He was speaking just outside a unique meeting place for Mexicans and Americans, called Friendship Park, dedicated as a national monument in 1971 by first lady Pat Nixon. For two decades, there was nothing more than an international line separating the two countries. Then came a fence, the 9/11 attacks, and the park was closed to the public. Eventually there came a second fence, closing off the park except under strict official control. Friendship was fenced in.


Standing next to Thomas Homan, the Acting Director of Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), Sessions sounded like he thought the United States was under attack: “Today we are here to send a message to the world: we are not going to let this country be overwhelmed. People are not going to caravan or otherwise stampede our border.”


Sessions quickly went on to say that meant “100 percent of illegal southwest border crossings” would be prosecuted. What had been a violation of civil law was now going to be a crime. “I have put in place a ‘zero tolerance’ policy for illegal entry on our southwest border,” he said. “If you cross this border unlawfully, then we will prosecute you. It’s that simple. If you smuggle illegal aliens across our border, then we will prosecute you. If you are smuggling a child, then we will prosecute you and that child will be separated from you as required by law.”1


My eyes widened. Trump’s new policy had a catchy name, “Zero Tolerance,” that made it seem like a get-tough-on-crime doctrine, but the details sounded like something altogether different. This was a policy that marked refugees as criminals for the “crime” of fleeing oppression. Moreover, a central feature was that children would be torn from their parents’ arms before the adults would be locked up in prison indefinitely.


I was astounded. How would our nation be different today if our ancestors fleeing persecution abroad had been treated as criminals in the past? And how would our nation be different if our ancestors who were brought here by force or subterfuge, from African slaves to indentured Chinese workers, had been received with freedom and opportunity?


I thought about how scary it is for children to flee the familiar surroundings of their land on a perilous journey to a new place with a different culture and different language, and how the only thing that gives a child some sense of confidence and stability is the trust he or she has in the parent and the ability to hold the father’s or mother’s hand. And now Sessions and Trump were proposing to rip that hand away, leaving the children with no understanding of why their parents had abandoned them and no sense of what would become of them. The children would be locked up in a system of expanding child prisons.


How different this is from the vision of America inscribed on the Statue of Liberty as a welcoming home for “your tired, your poor, your huddled masses yearning to breathe free.” Trump’s and Sessions’ new policy demolishes the notion that we are a nation that treats people fleeing persecution with fundamental respect and dignity.


The core of this new policy seemed to be the infliction of massive trauma on children. This “Zero Tolerance” policy sounded more like “Zero Humanity.”


I refused to believe that the Trump administration really planned to implement this policy. Surely, here in the land of Lady Liberty, with her torch held high to light the way for refugees, Trump was not planning to criminalize a flight from oppression and inflict harm on children.


Therefore, I concluded, Sessions’ announcement of Trump’s new policy must be more rhetoric than reality. No matter how tough the Trump administration wanted to sound on immigration, I couldn’t believe that they would establish an immigration policy based on deliberately hurting children.


I shared my thoughts with my team. “They can’t possibly be doing this,” I said.


One member of my team, Lauren Oppenheimer, responded with the words that set me out on a journey: “There is one way to find out, and that is to go to the border.”


She was right. I had to go to the border to find out.


* * *


The first Sunday of June 2018, I was on a plane headed for McAllen, Texas, via Houston. My trip got off to a rough start. I hit a travel delay in Houston when the plane’s air-conditioning broke, and we sat sweating on the tarmac while the airline rustled up a replacement plane. This delay crunched an already short trip, making it impossible to visit the border bridge that connects across the Rio Grande to Reynosa, Mexico.


When I landed, Jennifer Harbury, a volunteer assisting the migrants, filled me on what I missed. She had witnessed fifty or more migrants stranded on the American side of the bridge because they had been refused entry through the doors of the U.S. port of entry building at the foot of the bridge. They were afraid to go back to Reynosa because of the gangs that would prey on them. Jennifer had been ferrying food and water to the migrants, some of who had been there in the heat for as long as ten days. Now the bridge would have to wait for another visit.


Twenty minutes’ drive from the international bridge is a neighborhood of single-story industrial units and warehouses. There, in an otherwise unremarkable building, Customs and Border Protection (CBP) detains and interviews migrants to determine their fate.


That was our first stop, and our delay in arriving did have one advantage. It introduced an element of surprise into our visit. According to the immigration advocates, buses had transported a lot of immigrants away shortly before we were to arrive, which would of course make the place look less crowded and more organized. But during the delay, Border Patrol agents had brought in more migrants, filling it up again. We would get a more authentic look at their operation.


Upon arrival I found a sizable press huddle across the street from the compound. Ray Zaccaro, my Senate Communications Director, had alerted some press to my visit, but I never anticipated that there would be such substantial interest.


“What’s going on inside?” asked one local reporter.


“None of you have been allowed inside?” I replied, surprised to hear that the media was excluded from such an important place. “Well, I’ll go inside and see, and tell you what’s going on after I come out. Because I have no idea what they are doing.”


In America, it’s never a good sign when the press has been barred entry to see the basic operations of our government. The press had not been let in for a simple reason: The Trump administration did not want the press, and by extension the American people, to see how they were treating immigrants.


Walking out of the briefing room to the holding cells, I was stunned by what I saw.


Stuffed inside what looked like dog kennels were dozens of people. On the left and right were pens divided by cinder block walls, with fencing across the front. Men in the pens on the left, women and children on the right. These are the hieleras, the notorious holding cells that the CBP often keeps cold to make life miserable for refugees.


The pens were jammed with humanity. Some migrants were trying to lie down but there simply wasn’t enough room, so several were sitting with their knees up. They were wrapped in Mylar space blankets and had nothing but the clothes on their backs. At the back of each pen was a low wall that served as a half-screen for a toilet. The migrants looked terrified, and many of the women were crying.


Beyond the holding pens was a room with computer stations where new immigrants were being interviewed through a live video link with an officer elsewhere. At that moment there was a family lined up with a teenage girl in front of them speaking into a video station.


“What’s going on here?” I asked. “Does this girl belong with the family? And why is she being interviewed instead of the father?”


The officials explained they interviewed the family members separately to see if their stories matched up, to figure out whether they really were a family.


We stepped from the interview room into a large warehouse-style space. It was filled with thirty-foot-square chain-linked cages, separating adults from children, men from women, and boys from girls. It was disturbingly quiet for a room with so many people held inside.


The CBP officials wanted to show us where the food was prepared for their detainees, but I told them I wasn’t interested. Then they offered to show us the medical center and the first aid supplies, but I was fixated by those chain-link cages.


“I don’t want to see your medical facility,” I said. “I want to know about these people in these cages.”


The pens and cages were not new construction. Their existence and use had preceded the Trump administration. The issue was how they were being used to implement Trump’s child separation strategy.


They had pulled a young father and teenage son out of the cages, saying they had just reunited them. It appeared to be a moment that was staged for us, and they asked the father how he and his son were doing. The father said they were fine, but his eyes told another story. He looked for all the world like he was trapped in a world he didn’t understand and feared for his fate.


We stopped at a cage in the center of the warehouse where a couple dozen boys were held. They were lining up by height, waiting to be fed. The smallest and youngest looked knee-high to a grasshopper, about four years old.


“So have these children, these boys, been separated from their parents?” I asked.


“Well, not all of them have been separated,” the officer said.


“So some came by themselves to the border?”


“Yes, some of the older ones came by themselves.”


“But some of these kids were separated from their parents?”


“Yes,” the officer answered.


“Well, where do you do that?” I asked in disbelief. I couldn’t get my head around what was taking place. He pointed to the door we had just passed through.


“We bring them in through that door, and that’s where we separate them.”


Child separation. There it was, right in front of me. I was soon to learn, and the nation was soon to learn, that under Zero Tolerance the CBP was forcibly taking more than a thousand kids a month from their parents. The separations happened at various stages. Some at the border, some at the hieleras, some at the processing centers. The separations happened in different ways. Some children were torn out of their parents’ arms. Some were led away under a ruse of a medical check or a meal or a bathroom break, never to return. Some parents were told their children were being taken. Others were told they would soon be reunited.


No matter how it was done, it was horrific. Desperate parents. Desperate and disturbed children. Neither the parents nor the children having any idea of how the system works, and when or if they would ever see their children again.


Back in the warehouse, standing in front of the cage of boys, I looked around. Through the chain-link fences you could make out some of the groups of adults. I wondered how long the boys would be in that cage before they were whisked away. And whether they could catch glimpses of their mothers or fathers or sisters, and whether it would be the last glimpse they would have for a very long time.


I am generally an even-keeled person. But I was stunned and angry at what I had just witnessed. As we left the building, Ray Zaccaro, my Communications Director, looked emotionally distraught. “I can’t believe what we just saw,” he said.


As promised, I spoke to the handful of local reporters and cameras outside and described what I had just seen. It was an emotional hour, but more was to come.


* * *


Before seeing las hieleras and the warehouse cages, the CBP officials had set Ray and me down in a briefing room. They were determined to give us the official story, complete with diagrams and charts, seated around long white tables like a classroom. They cited statistics and even showed us a promotional video. I was impatient.


I asked the lead officer, Lloyd Easterling, division chief for the CBP, Rio Grande Valley, if they were separating children from their parents, as envisioned by Sessions’ and Trump’s Zero Tolerance policy. He admitted they were splitting families apart.


“Well, are you comfortable doing that, given the potential trauma to the children?”


There was a long silence.


“We don’t make the policies,” Chief Easterling finally replied. “It’s our job to implement them.”


I pressed on. “I’ve read that when you separate the kids it’s hard for the parents to find their kids and the kids to find their parents.”


“Oh no, that’s not true,” he assured me. “They all have A-numbers.”


“So the kids have the A-numbers of their parents and the parents have the A-numbers of their kids?”


He responded that that was exactly right.


A-numbers are alien registration numbers that are up to nine digits long. The CBP officials said they gave the A-numbers to migrants on a piece of paper that also had a phone number migrants could call to find family members. I’m not sure how they thought migrants would keep track of the paper with their own A-number—let alone the A-numbers for their family members—as the CBP moved them from place to place in the immigration system. The numbers weren’t on a wrist band or neck chain they could easily track. And the numbers were way too long to memorize.


The system for keeping families connected seemed flawed, so I explored it further.


“Are you saying this works really well? That a parent or child can call this number and easily find their family member?”


He insisted it worked superbly. I decided to give them one more chance to square their answer with the reports that migrant parents were having great difficulty finding their children, let alone reaching them on the telephone.


“Maybe what you’re saying is that it works really well in theory, but would you acknowledge there are some problems in implementation? Some kinks to get worked out?”


They would acknowledge no such thing. One officer responded: “It works really well in practice.”


As I strongly suspected then, and was confirmed later, the system didn’t work as billed. The parents were held by the Department of Homeland Security (DHS). DHS transferred the separated children to the Office of Refugee Resettlement (ORR) in the Department of Health and Human Services. The two agencies had completely different computer systems.


And when DHS separated the kids from their parents, they reclassified the children as Unaccompanied Alien Children (UACs). So ORR had no idea which UACs truly arrived at the border unaccompanied and which UACs were children who had arrived with parents. The ORR computers did not have the parents’ names in the file with the child’s name.


Little to no planning had gone into keeping track of the families as a whole. And there were operational problems that were highlighted when I joined other Oregon members of Congress weeks later, visiting parents held at a federal prison in Sheridan, Oregon. They pointed out that when they arrived at the prison, the prison authorities had taken away their papers. So if they had ever had a paper with an A-number, they didn’t have it now. They were being held in their cells for most of the day to keep them separated from the regular inmates at the prison, so they had little opportunity to access a phone. In addition, they pointed out that the phone cost money to use and they didn’t have any money.


There was in theory a free phone number, but most didn’t know about it. And some who did and tried the phone, found out that no one on the other end of the line spoke their language. Although many migrants speak Spanish, others from Central America speak indigenous languages. And yet other migrants, like the ones we were meeting with, were from other parts of the world. It is hard to get a facilitator on the line who could communicate with the migrants from countries as diverse as Bangladesh, Brazil, Mauritania, and Congo.


If the adults couldn’t make the system work, there was no way their children were going to make it work. While a few parents found their children through the persistence of helpful staff or volunteers, for most it was as if they were imprisoned on separate planets.


It was clear to me from Easterling’s response to my inquiries that I was going to get the glossy “everything is perfect and wonderful” treatment, not honest evaluations of the strengths and weaknesses of the system.


A DHS Inspector General report issued in September 2018, confirmed the problem I was asking about.2 DHS “struggled to identify, track, and reunify families separated under Zero Tolerance due to limitations with its information technology systems, including a lack of integration between systems.” The report summary continued, “DHS provided inconsistent information to aliens who arrived with children during Zero Tolerance, which resulted in some parents not understanding that they would be separated from their children, and being unable to communicate with their children after separation.”


* * *


Upon leaving the CBP processing center, we headed for a humanitarian respite center for new immigrants, run by the Sacred Heart sisters. Even after the start of Zero Tolerance, the CBP was not locking up all the migrants who had crossed the border. They just didn’t have enough space. So CBP officials would take a group of migrants and dump them onto the street near the respite center without money or food or a plan on where to go. That puts migrants in a pretty desperate condition. Fortunately, the Sacred Heart team stepped in to help.


The center was packed. Some migrants were sitting on chairs, some on the floor. Some simply stood as they waited for help. It wasn’t clear where they would go or how they would fend for themselves. The volunteers at the shelter would assist each migrant by sitting with them, listening to them, getting them food, helping them figure out a plan, and working to put them in contact with family or friends who could provide a room and a bus ticket.


I began asking a few of them about the warehouse, especially how long they had been there. Children are supposed to be detained there no more than 72 hours, but the new arrivals at the respite center said some children were being held for more than a week.


I sat down to speak to a pregnant woman and asked where she was going to go. The staff were helping her figure out what relative she was going to stay with, and how she would get the money for a bus ticket. I asked why she came to the United States, and her answer was a punch to the stomach. “I was gang-raped,” she said. “That’s why I left.”


* * *


Our next planned stop was a former Walmart store in Brownsville, about an hour away. This was a child prison run by Southwest Key Programs. I had heard that as many as 1,000 boys might be stuck inside there. That sounded impossible, but worth checking out.


My staff had sought official permission to visit, but the Office of Refugee Resettlement (ORR) had rejected our request, saying that two weeks’ notice was required. That seemed over the top. It made planning very difficult, given complex congressional schedules. And it surely didn’t take two weeks for ORR to arrange for an on-site manager to show one around. There are two main reasons, in my mind, for this policy. The first is to discourage members of Congress from visiting. The second is to give them plenty of time to implement the Potemkin Village strategy of making a place look perfect before a visit. Neither reason is acceptable.


ORR does have the ability to waive the two-week requirement, and we asked for a waiver. ORR had turned us down. So Ray asked me if we should still go. It was a long way. It was hot out. And they probably weren’t going to let us in the door.


“You know what? Yes. Let’s go,” I said. “I’ll knock on the door. I’ll introduce myself and ask if there’s someone to show me around. It’s a large facility. They might show us because we are there, and it’s not that big a deal to walk us around.”


We drove on to Brownsville in our rented black Nissan Altima, with a handful of local reporters tagging along in their own cars. We were hot, tired, and hungry, but we also knew we were beginning to see something that no outsider had witnessed. On the way there I recorded a video to post to Facebook, telling everyone what we had seen in McAllen and what we were hoping to see in Brownsville. In a democracy, we need to ask questions and we need to expect answers. So we were heading to this facility in Brownsville to do just that.


Southwest Key calls this facility a shelter. I call it a child prison. I call it a prison because children are sent there and locked up against their will. That sounds more like a prison than a shelter to me. This particular child prison is named Casa Padre, as declared by a large sign above the entry. Translated, that means “Father’s House,” which is a curious name for a place housing many children who have been forcibly taken from their parents.


In the former Walmart’s parking lot, there were a couple of temporary wooden barriers constructed like saw horses, painted with the words KEEP OUT. It appeared that they were designed to keep away cars not associated with Southwest Key, so we left our Altima farther away and walked past the barriers toward the main door. We started recording another video for Facebook and the media to make sure the world could experience what we were witnessing in real time.


“I think it’s unacceptable that a member of Congress is not being admitted to see what is happening to children whose families are applying for asylum,” I told the cameras. “So I decided to come out here, and go up to the door, and explain why I’m here, and ask to be let in. So that’s what I’m going to do now. Here we go.”


As we walked through the parking lot, I talked about my experience in McAllen and the trauma inflicted on children who were separated from their parents there. I explained how this new policy of child separation was meant to assault and hurt these children, supposedly to discourage others from coming. “I think that is a horrific attitude for the United States,” I said as I arrived at the main door. “Instead of protecting children as we have always done, and do the best thing for children, instead we’re going to proceed to inflict harm on them as a strategy of deterring people from seeking to come to the U.S. following calamity abroad.”


The door was shut but there was a piece of paper taped to the blacked-out doorway with a phone number on it, so I called it with my cell phone and put the call on speakerphone. There was no reply, but a detention center worker walked in at that moment. I asked if I could enter with him, but he said I couldn’t, that this was private property. I explained I was a member of Congress, and he said no. I asked to speak to a supervisor, and he said there was no one who would approve that.


“I want to know if they have second thoughts about being partners in a process of ripping children away from their families under this new policy,” I said to the audience watching on Facebook. “Because it would seem to me that the very good people who run this nonprofit and are dedicated to helping children would not want to be part of an operation that is actually hurting those children.”


I tried the phone number again to see if anyone would answer. They picked up and I announced myself. The person answering said she would talk to her supervisor, and I gave her my number live on Facebook. It’s not every day you hear a senator’s phone number on the internet, but we never thought many people would see the video. Besides, I just wanted to get into the building to see what was happening to those children. It would take me weeks to regain control of my voice mail.


We waited several more minutes and I called for the supervisor again. “I already gave him the message and he left,” said the person answering again. At that moment, the local police drove up and sure enough, the supervisor emerged.


“I’ll be with you guys in just a minute,” the supervisor said as he walked right past me to greet the police officers. On the back of his black T-shirt were the words TEAMWORK MAKES THE DREAM WORK.


That’s interesting, I thought. He’s not even willing to talk to me about the facility while we are standing in the parking lot. They really didn’t want people to know what is going on in this place. All the more reason for members of Congress to exercise some oversight.


It was unnerving to see the police roll up. It never occurred to me that Southwest Key would call them. But I wasn’t too worried, in part because I felt I had a certain amount of protection as a U.S. senator. It seemed unlikely that they would slam me to the ground and cuff me, but then again, who could be sure?


I understood his plan: He was never going to talk to me about what was going on behind closed doors with so many millions of taxpayer dollars. But that didn’t stop me from asking him what it was like being part of this new policy of family separation. So I asked. He said he couldn’t make a statement and instead gave me a number to call in Washington, D.C. Another staff member was pressing the police to force us to leave and to stop the cameras from filming the whole scene. I walked up to the police and explained who I was and why I was there. I recounted that the woman on the phone had said the supervisor would come talk to me, so that’s what we were doing. “I’m not allowed to,” said the supervisor. “She was misinformed.”


The two young police officers were polite: They didn’t tell me to leave or try to arrest me.


“I haven’t been asked to leave the property but I’m guessing that’s about what’s going to happen,” I said.


“Yes. That’s where they’re going towards,” one of the officers said, before asking me for my name and date of birth. I explained to him that children separated from their families were being detained here. I told the cameras that we still hadn’t been asked to leave, and it was only then—when the supervisor overheard me talking—that he did so. I walked up to him, shook his hand, and thanked him.


“I do appreciate the mission that you’re all working on. But I think you do have to wrestle with this situation of these children being ripped out of their parents’ arms,” I said, as he turned his back and walked away.


We had no idea how the Facebook video would travel. We had no idea how many people were astonished by the secrecy and the reality of the Trump administration’s war on migrant families. That video was viewed more than 2 million times and shared by more than forty thousand people.


We left the parking lot and went for dinner nearby with one of our friends from the ACLU in Texas, Michael Seifert. Michael has worked with the border communities for many decades, arriving in the Rio Grande Valley as a Catholic priest. He first worked with the ACLU when the State Department began denying passports to U.S. citizens in his parish, based on the notion that midwives were issuing supposedly fraudulent birth certificates. Now he was working full time for the ACLU as a border advocacy strategist in Brownsville, living just half a mile from the border.


He took us to a restaurant called El Ultimo Taco, where the beer and tacos were delicious. The place was so warm and welcoming, it felt like the best way to recover from a day that had drained us. In a simple restaurant, where people of all heritages are eating together, it is hard to find what separates us as people living in the same part of the world. We were trying to digest the day, to make sense of what we had experienced; trying to understand why anyone would want to hurt these families so much.


On our way back to our hotel near McAllen, I took the wheel to let Ray catch up on his emails and messages.


“I’m glad we went to Brownsville,” I said.


“I’m glad you didn’t listen to me,” he replied.


* * *


When we drove down the road to Brownsville we had no idea how our visit would play out, or how bright a spotlight it would put on Trump’s policy of child separation, or how viscerally the American people would react.


Two major things caught the public’s attention. One was children being sorted into cages at the processing center. Those cages became a vivid symbol for the brutality of child separation. The second was the secrecy surrounding the former Walmart in Brownsville. People figured if the Trump administration was that keen to block access, the story was not going to be a good one.


For what it’s worth, the fact-checkers at the Washington Post were not impressed when I called the chain-link fence enclosures at the processing center “cages.” They gave me several Pinocchios for inaccuracy. How ironic that in the age where virtually nothing Trump says is accurate, the Post criticized my honest description of what those enclosures looked like. It gives me some satisfaction that after the press and other members of Congress visited the facility, everyone calls them cages.


In a double whammy, the Post also gave me Pinocchios for saying that ORR had a policy of making it difficult for members of Congress to see how these facilities are operating. I stand by my statement. A two-week advance requirement for planning a visit is all about making it hard for members to schedule a visit and hard for them to see how a facility is actually operating before it is cleaned up to give the best—and possibly very misleading—impression.


“I just don’t feel that any member of Congress should have to wait weeks or months to visit a facility to see what the hell is going on inside of it,” I told Time magazine. “They’re trying to wrap this in a blanket of secrecy.”3


A spokesperson for Trump’s Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) stated that “thankfully for the safety, security, and dignity of the children being cared for there, they were denied access.”4 The argument that the government is “protecting” children has become the universal defense for unsavory policies and procedures that hurt children. Tyler Houlton, a press secretary for the Department of Homeland Security, echoed this theme: “Contrary to any misinformation campaign, the safety of children is paramount for DHS.”5


If only those same officials were as concerned about the mental health of those children as they were about their “dignity.” Of course, they were only following the lead of Trump himself, who blamed everyone else for his own cruelty to children. His favorite strategy has been to blame the law and the Democrats. In late May, even before scrutiny about child separation had intensified, he tweeted: “Put pressure on the Democrats to end the horrible law that separates children from there [sic] parents once they cross the Border.”


And as scrutiny intensified following my trip to Brownsville, he tweeted that “separating families at the Border is the fault of bad legislation passed by the Democrats.”6


Wrong. There is no law requiring child separation.


One thing is for sure, both Donald and Melania Trump were paying attention to how child separation was registering with the public. Trump made his views known as always through his tweets. And Mrs. Trump scheduled a visit to the Upbring New Hope Children’s Shelter in McAllen, Texas, on June 21. She met with the children and checked in with the staff about how they provide for the children. But what got the most attention was the coat she wore on the trip down to Texas: a coat emblazoned in large white letters on the back with the words I REALLY DON’T CARE. DO U?7
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